Minutes of the Strategic Policy Committee Meeting for Climate Action and Environmental Services held in MTEK1 on Wednesday 28th September,  2022 at 11.00 am.

Present:	Cllrs. N. Keelan, P. Treanor, C.Bennett, Liam Murtagh, Transition Monaghan, M.Mayne PPN Social Inclusion, P. Tierney, PPN Community, B. Treanor, IFA

N. Woods, P.McGuinness, N. Mallone, B.McMahon J. Sands, N. Skinnader, D. Condra,

Apologies:	S. Coyle, R. Truell, K.Duffy, R. Aughey, B Treanor, P.McCabe, B. Duffy

Matters Arising:

There were no matters arising.
1. Minutes of Previous Meeting:  

The minutes were proposed by P. Treanor and seconded by L. Murtagh.

2. Matters Arising

Cllr. P. Treanor enquired if there was an update on the Poultry Task Force.  N. Woods replied that business leaders have been contacted and a series of meetings have been held.  The Dept. and EPA were invited to give an update.  A further meeting was held in August and we are awaiting further updates from the group.

Cllr. Keelan thanked Ms. Woods for the update.

Cllr. Keelan also acknowledged the work of Ms. B. McMahon in her comprehensive minutes from SPC meetings and the difficulty in being able to record in full the discussions at each meeting.  However, it is endeavoured to record as much as possible.

3. Review of how our SPC is working:

N. Keelan advised members that he had been contacted by members of the SPC requesting a review of the Committee.  

D. Mahon gave a presentation on SPC’s following concerns raised by committee members that the SPC was not fully meeting its purpose with regard to policy formulation.  The briefing discussed the background of SPC’s, constraints to the SPC process and reviewed the operation of the current SPC.  It was agreed that the committee would meet more often and hold a standalone meeting regarding Climate action once department circulars are issued.  Training has been organised on the SPC process.

N. Woods thanked Mr. Mahon for his comprehensive presentation and reminded members that if there is any item they wish to have placed on the agenda, to contact the executive.  She advised that when it comes to policy making, we are constrained in some way, and we will strive to include as many topics as possible.

A discussion followed on whether it would be possible to have meetings on a more regular basis and that perhaps going forward a separate meeting could be held should a topic require a more in-depth discussion. 

Cllr. Keelan thanked members for their participation in the discussion.

4. Climate Action Plan - Actions  (SPC to look at actions connected to MCC)

N. Malone gave a presentation on an executive summary of what actions fall under the remit of the LA from the 2021 Climate Action Plan i.e., 79 Actions which represents 16% of the 493 actions are the responsibility of the LA to implement. The presentation also highlighted the disconnect between the 2-year plan that comes out at National level and the 5-year plan that is run at LA level with regard to Climate Action.
N. Keelan thanked Mr. Malone for his presentation and invited questions from members.

It was agreed that a separate meeting on this topic would probably be required to discuss e.g., recruitment and the actions as set out in the Plan.

Ms. Woods advised that the Deputy CEO is willing to fill the Climate Co-ordinators post and commence the recruitment process.  This was welcomed by all members.

Members queried if a motion could be drawn up from this SPC regarding staffing resources/recruitment and be brought to the full Council.  This motion was proposed by Cllr. P. Treanor and seconded by Cllr. C. Bennett.  N. Woods to compose the motion.  It may have to go to the CPG first, calling for the necessary resources relating to Climate Action.


5. County Monaghan Sustainable Energy Community Energy Master Plan 

Cllr. Keelan invited Ms. Julie Clark, Community Economic Development Officer with Monaghan Integrated Development to give a presentation to the members on the Sustainable Energy Community Energy Master Plan.
Ms. Clarke advised that in 2020 Monaghan Integrated Development initiated, through the SICAP team, the formation of the County Monaghan SEC which is a multi- stakeholder group with representatives from MID, Monaghan County Council, CMETB,  South West College, DKIT, IFA & Teagasc.   Our vision is for a County where every household, business and organisation are aware of their carbon footprint and supported to take measures to reduce it. In November 2020 we secured funding from SEAI to complete an Energy Master Plan (EMP) for County Monaghan to establish the baseline energy consumption in the county and identify opportunities to reduce energy consumption, with a particular focus on the residential and agricultural sectors. 
On 20/09/2022 the County Monaghan EMP was launched.  The key findings and the full EMP report can be found at: Monaghan Integrated Development - Energy Master Plan for the County launched by Co Monaghan Sustainable Energy Community (midl.ie)
Cllr. Keelan thanked Ms. Clark for her presentation and invited questions from members.  Ms. Clarke responded to queries raised.

N. Woods informed members that the issue of anaerobic digestion in Co. Monaghan is being vigorously pursued.  A visit has been made to a plant in Northern Ireland and we are also exploring methane gas probabilities i.e., a possible extension of a pipeline from Northern Ireland to Monaghan.  However, no funding is available at the minute.


6. Presentation from Tourism Officer – Green Tourism

D. Condra gave a presentation to members on sustainable tourism and its definition.  She updated members on the guiding principles of the policy backdrop to sustainable tourism.

She identified some projects currently underway in Co. Monaghan such as the Patrick Kavanagh Centre in Inniskeen and Sliabh Beagh.  Completed projects include the Carrickmacross Market House, Carrickmacross Workhouse Visitor Experience and Rossmore Forest Park.  

There are also projects in the development process.  Examples of promotional activities include Monaghan Tourism Summer of Food Series, Exploring Town Trails, My Monaghan Series and Trek Ireland (guided walking trails).

Ms. Condra answered queries from members on the topic and members thanked her for the update. 

7. Monaghan County Council Energy Update

N. Skinnader updated members on energy efficiency in Monaghan County Council, our climate action energy targets, how M.C.C is performing towards our 2030 Climate action targets and some of the projects which has helped us towards these goals.
He then went through some of the Housing departments energy upgrades, the upgrades done as part of the Energy efficiency Retrofit programme and some of the Capital works being done which includes the Housing for all scheme which has purchased or built 126 new houses this year which will all have a Building energy rating of at least an A2. Lastly, he went through some of the Pathfinder Capital Funding we are currently working with SEAI to avail of. This funding from SEAI will provide up to 50% funding to public bodies to retrofit public buildings to increase the energy efficiency and reduce their carbon footprint. 
Regarding the retrofitting of houses both Council owned and privately owned, it was suggested that the SPC write to Housing Section regarding private houses in between council houses where they are being retrofitted for insulation, i.e. contact the owners to see if they would be interested in being included in the process, which they would have to pay for; at least give them the option.  

N. Woods replied that the executive would get in touch with Housing.

Cllr. Keelan thanked Mr. Skinnader for his update.
8. AOB

Suggested items for the next agenda: should we invite the SEAI to the next meeting to give a presentation to members on grants available to the public and perhaps have the Housing SPC members attend a joint meeting?

Cathy Bennett queried if an alternative to weed killer had been found yet.  There is a need for a Biodiversity Officer, perhaps Ms. S. Clerkin could be invited to attend a meeting to give a presentation on biodiversity?

Would it be possible for a separate meeting be held regarding Climate Change as it is such a wide-ranging topic?  It was confirmed that this could be arranged.


Date of next meeting: Thursday 17th November 2022 at the earlier time of 10.00 am in the Council Chamber, MTEK 1, Monaghan.
N. Keelan thanked members for their attendance and participation.
